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Letter of Support 





I first met Vesna Simundic in early January of 2000. I was then the President of the Newcastle University Students Association. I assisted in representing her to the University staff and administration. Ms Simundic came to see me initially in relation to a grievance she had regarding a placement, and which was at the time being considered by the University Grievance Committee. At this time she informed me that she was very dissatisfied with the Department’s handling of her grievance and was visibly distressed, and expressed frustration with the whole process. 





Vesna expressed that she felt that during her first placement she was subjected to ''abuse'' and ''trauma'' caused by the actions of her supervisor and the subsequent mishandling of the termination/failing of her placement by the Department.





I attended meetings with Ms Simundic with the Deputy Vice-Chancellor, Brian English, to discuss to hear his determination after being given the report of the grievance committee, and Ms Simundic was visibly distressed with the decision. I also attended a meeting with the Vice Chancellor, Roger Holmes, who considered an appeal by Ms Simundic and upheld the decision of the Deputy Vice-Chancellor. On these occasions Ms Simundic was obviously unhappy with having to re-do a placement she had already substantially completed.





Ms Simundic continued to see me after this time with regular complaints about her treatment in classes, in relation to assessments she had undertaken, and in relation to a letter sent by the head of department to the Vice Chancellor about Vesna. This letter was alleged by the head of the Social Work department Ms Jo Gaha not to mention Vesna by name, however a FOI request lodged by Vesna Simundic later that year revealed that she was referred to in this letter, and reference was made to Vesna being ''clinically disturbed''.  I communicated with the then University Secretary and Registrar about this discrepancy however I received no response.





Ms Simundic communicated to me her frustration at the treatment she received from the department, and the initial grievance process she had undertaken was further frustrated by the second placement she undertook during which she complained of being treated unfairly.





Throughout the course of 2002 Ms Simundic visited me on numerous occasions after classes where she was in tears and was extremely agitated and upset. She continually referred to the trauma that she had experienced in her first placement and communicated that she felt the department had abused her. She referred to the ''trauma'' and ''abuse'' she felt as a consequence of the first placement and further grievances she had against the Department. I was in contact with the Dean of Students, and the Deputy Vice-Chancellor and the Vice Chancellor throughout the year to discuss various aspects of her grievances, and they were very aware of her particular circumstances.





Ms Simundic also expressed concerns about the impartiality of the marking system when her essays/assignments, although blind-marked, were easily identifiable as her own work because of her different word usages. 





Vesna continued to see me on a weekly basis, if not more often. Her moods changed, and although always expressing frustration there were many occasions where she was relatively relaxed and happy. However, often, after contact with staff from the Social Work department she came to me in tears and expressed that she was ''depressed'' and felt ''abused''. During the course of the year I was concerned with her mental well being, and suggested that she seek counselling. At one point when she came to see me, in tears and very upset, I made contact with the Counselling I expressed that Ms Simundic was a student who was experiencing difficulties and was in need of urgent attention by the Counselling Service. 





I considered Vesna to be considerably articulate in expressing why she was distressed. I did consider her to be depressed, but I considered this to be a natural reaction to the stress she was experiencing. 





During 2000, sometime mid-year, Vesna contacted me on my mobile phone and was extremely upset about the inactivity she perceived on the Universities part in responding to her grievances. At this point Ms Simundic said to me something, which to the best of my recollection was ''I want to kill myself'' and ''I want to die''. At this point I felt overwhelmed by Ms Simundic’s depression and I too cried. I urged Vesna to contact the Counselling Service, and said something to the effect of ''Promise me you will call the Counselling Service after you hang up''. When I hang up from this phone call I contacted the Counselling Service and asked that the Counselling Service contact Ms Simundic and told the receptionist, ''I am worried that she has expressed suicidal thoughts and I am concerned that someone should contact her''. 





During the time that I knew Ms Simundic she communicated to me that she had lost 10 kilograms, which she attributed to stress. Ms Simundic also communicated to me the impact of her problems with University on her family. She related to me that she perceived the treatment of the University as abusive. 


 


In my capacity as a student representative I also came in to contact with other students of the Department. Whilst I must maintain confidentiality, a number of students identified similar issues to Ms Simundic, including problems with placements and forms of assessment (in particular assessments that were reviewed in class which were perceived as humiliating). Grievances from the social work department were also more numerous and disproportionate to the number of grievances I handled for students from other Departments in the Universities. Many of the students who approached me with grievances did not wish me to approach the department, they simply wanted advice and to have a record made of their experiences. Some students expressed a reluctance to lodge a complaint, as they were afraid of being treated differently by staff. 
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